London HECA Forum
Annual General Meeting

Thursday 26th February 2004 at Camden Town Hall

	Present:  

Dina Gillespie
	Barnet
	Gloria Parlour
	Waltham Forest


	Oliver Myers
	Camden
	Amanda Goulding
	Wandsworth


	John Crouch 
	Croydon
	Jeremy Hopkins
	Westminster


	Harmakaljeet Sandhu
	Ealing
	Dan Webb
	CEN


	Norma Nyaulingo
	Greenwich
	Tony Rose
	GLEEN


	Mark Lowers
	Havering
	Sarah Hitchcock
	GLEEN


	John Davies
	1.1. Hammersmith & Fulham
	Mara Crippa
	SEA


	Ed Parry
	1.2. Hammersmith & Fulham
	Pari Barbour
	Thames & Central EEAC


	Dee?
	1.3. Hammersmith & Fulham
	Fiona Gould
	British Gas


	Charles Pipe
	Hounslow
	Rita Cudd
	EDF Energy


	Lucy Padfield
	Islington
	Emma Adams
	EAGA Partnership


	Mark Ward
	Kingston
	Mike Humphries
	EAGA Partnership


	Colin Monk
	Lambeth
	Bruce Pittingale
	HECA East Network


	Charlotte Maddison
	Southwark
	Barry Waldron
	Waldron Associates



	1.4. Apologies:  Ron Bailey (replaced by Bruce Pittingale); Richard Hurford (Lewisham), Ian Lane (Redbridge)

2. Amendment to agenda
	2.1. 

	2.2. Bruce Pittingale has agreed to deliver the presentation on the Sustainable Energy Act in place of Ron Bailey.
	3. 

	4. Amendment to Constitution
	4.1. 

	4.2. The proposed amendments to the Constitution were agreed.  New revised constitution to be circulated to all.  (Action SH)
	5. 

	6. Funding Proposal
	6.1. 

	6.2. The committee recommends the introduction of a £100 subscription for each local authority member for the coming financial year.  This will be a voluntary subscription and the need for such fees will be reviewed again at the next AGM.  Associate members will not be asked to pay a subscription, but will be encouraged to provide in-kind support or sponsorship as the need arises.  (Offers for meeting rooms and catering costs have already been received).
	6.3. 

	6.4. CM emphasised that this additional contribution will be essential in order for the forum to increase its activities.  The current support from EST only covers the basic secretariat function and does not allow for additional events, trips, etc.
	6.5. 

	6.6. A vote was held and the proposal was agreed.
	7. 

	8. UK HECA Awards
	8.1. 

	8.2. Members are encouraged to send nominations for the London award to Sarah at GLEEN by 26th March 2004.
	9. 

	10. Events update
	10.1. 

	10.2. The London Energy Partnership’s first Forum meeting was held at City Hall in January and was well attended.  No further information has come out since the meeting.  It was agreed that the London HECA forum should make contact with the GLA formally to express its interest in being involved.  (Action Committee)
	10.3. 

	10.4. A London-based consultation meeting was held to discuss the proposals for Sustainable Energy Centres.  There were clearly reservations about the disruption to the existing EEAC network from participants (from 52 EEACs, 25 SECs will be developed).  The Centres will be piloted in 4 areas initially over a two year period and there were some difficult issues to face, particularly around the issue of tackling the huge and potentially controversial area of transport.  The proposal is still open to consultation. It was agreed that it would be useful for the HECA forum to feed into the consultation formally.  (Action Committee)
	10.5. 

	10.6. The Mayor’s Energy Strategy was published on Tuesday.
	11. 

	12. Any other business
	12.1. 

	12.2. Mark Lowers reported that an issue had arisen with Health and Safety in connection with the installation of loft insulation and asked members for feedback on whether this had ever arisen in their authorities.  He will circulate an email with full details and would welcome any comments or feedback.
	12.3. 

	12.4. The first Steering Group meeting of the London Community Heating Group was held a fortnight ago.  A technical questionnaire has been produced and circulated.
	12.5. 

	12.6. JH asked how to respond to organisations who request contact details for HECA Forum members.  It was agreed that members should not give out the contacts list to commercial companies but that the secretariat can distribute information on their behalf to members if necessary.  All correspondence should go via the secretariat.
	13. 

	14. HECA Research
	14.1. 

	14.2. DEFRA have endorsed this consultation process, which will be funded by EST.  The UK secretariat is seeking 2 volunteers from each region to comment on a draft questionnaire by 5th March. A session on the research results will be held at the UK HECA Conference in May.  The findings and recommendations will be referred back to the regional fora for endorsement.  George Munson and Norma Nyaulingo volunteered to review the draft questionnaire.
	15. 

	16. UK HECA Conference
	16.1. 

	16.2. A number of bookings have already been made for the “Reshaping HECA” conference in Cardiff in May, so members are encouraged to reserve their places as soon as possible (£200 for 2 days, inc. accommodation and meals – see www.hecafora.com for details).
	17. 

	17.1. Sustainable Energy Act
	17.2. 

	17.3. Following Bruce Pittingale’s presentation on the Sustainable Energy Act, questions were taken.
	17.4. 

	17.5. Who decides which Las are ECAs?  This has not been agreed yet – very new act.  Likely to be decided by July / August.
	17.6. 

	17.7. Judging by the consultation so far, it is clear that the continuation of HECA is important, but not sure what form this will take.  Paper will be prepared and distributed to the Sustainable Energy Policy Network for comment, then released for a 3 month consultation period.  Will make sure that the HECA officer research ties into this.
	17.8. 

	17.9. What is the extent of the emphasis on fuel poverty?  Sounded like it was now the main driver rather than HECA?  Initial aim is 5 megatonnes of Carbon across all properties, but “must have regard to fuel poverty”.  The emphasis on fuel poverty has certainly been strengthened.
	17.10. 

	17.11. One of the aims is to reduce costs to NHS.  How can we engage with them?  Approach the director of public health in your area and ask them to write sustainable energy act into their report – make it part of policy.
	17.12. 

	17.13. Government Guidance - PPS 1 (Planning Policy Statement) addresses / impacts on renewables, energy efficiency and sustainable communities.  Under consultation until the end of May so ask your planning department if you could look at it.
	18. 

	18.1.  Presentation on HECA Activities in Westminster (Jeremy Hopkins)
	

	18.2. Jeremy Hopkins, Private Sector Policy Officer and Energy Manager at Westminster gave a presentation on the HECA related initiatives being developed in his borough.  See Appendix 1 for presentation notes.
	19. 

	20. Associate Members’ Update
	20.1. 

	20.2. EDF Energy and British Gas – This is the last year of the current EEC programme and details of EEC2 (approx. £1bn) are not yet available, but it is likely to be similar to the current scheme, with a greater focus on CWI, limited CFLs and tighter criteria for loft insulation.  A small percentage of funds may be available for non-kWh based projects.  Both EDF and British Gas are on target for EEC expenditure but deadlines this year for spend are very strict.

20.3. EAGA Partnership – Current grants programme until May 2005.  Potential changes which could possibly be introduced – boiler upgrades rather than like for like replacements, integration of local authority funding.  Emma Adams now has an increased role, as Relationship Manager, which has a wider remit than Warm Front.  Emma reported on the grants awarded this year, the dropping level of complaints, and the range of projects they are now working with London local authorities on.  
	20.4. 

	20.5. GLEEN – has completed first year as secretariat for the London HECA Forum.  Also GLEEN’s EU contract is now at an end after 5 years of operation.  Key projects in the last year include an option appraisal toolkit for designers (for Tandridge Council) and the continued development of HelpCo, GLEEN’s Energy Services Company.  Now working in Southwark to develop a community ESCo.  Other new projects in development include an intelligent metering pilot (subject to funding).
	20.6. 

	20.7. SEA – in 6th year of operation are moving away from Southwark based focus towards Londonwide activity.  New alliance with RENUE (Renewable Energy in the Urban Environment) this year.  Solar For London continues to thrive with 1800 enquiries last year.  Having focused on private sector, SFL is now linking into social housing, e.g. 150 installations in Greenwich Council Housing.  The A-Z of Renewable Technologies is now in development – a practical guide focusing on the urban environment, aimed at raising awareness for homeowners and local authority officers, it will include details on technologies, costs, suppliers and manufacturers as well as case studies.  Deadline for compilation is end April.  PDF file will be on website and printed versions will be available for officers.  Advice on potential sources of funding for print, distribution or website very welcome.  SEA to be invited to next HECA Forum committee meeting to discuss how forum can input.  (Action SH)
	20.8. 

	20.9. CEN – news update was circulated to participants (see appendix 2).  Sunrise launched a year ago, now offering PV / Solar Thermal / kit only (on national basis).  About to fit 100th solar panel.  Also currently seeking partners for a community renewables project (Renewable Energy Action for London).  Coldbusters installed £2.5m measures last year and CEN will this year be launching Health through Warmth in London, a health referral scheme including additional services, e.g. provision of temporary heating whilst works being completed, income maximisation through benefits checks, etc.  Also piloting a mini-CHP project incorporating a loan fund.  Energy Action Partnership is being re-launched as Energy Smart.  CEN are continuing to develop their HECA data gathering for local authorities.
	20.10. 

	20.11. Thames and Central EEAC – PB was invited to a Cabinet Office meeting to discuss the 2010 energy target.  EEAC also involved in EU funded renewables project to install solar panels in private sector homes for elderly clients.  Monitoring results so far are very encouraging.  The EEAC is also working on a Shell funded project to create directory of local suppliers of energy efficient products.

	21. 

	22. Chair’s Report

	22.1. 

	22.2. OM presented his report on the HECA Forum’s activities 2003-04 (see Appendix 3).

	23. 

	24. Treasurer’s Report

	24.1. 

	24.2. CM reported that the available funds for the running of the Forum had been fully allocated this year.  The Accounts will be presented at the end of March.  (Action CM)

	25. 

	26. Elections

	26.1. 

	26.2. It was agreed that GLEEN should be appointed to continue providing secretariat services for the period 2004-05.

	26.3. 

	26.4. The existing committee had been nominated to stand again for the coming year and this was endorsed by a unanimous vote.

	


